Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

June 11, 2012
Minutes 

Present:   Laurie Raymond, Annemarie Salzberg, Susan Violet, Romy Spitz, Kelly Raye, Shari Coburn, Jim Smith, Mary Chris Semrow,  Rachel Dyer, Rich Cantz, Steve Hurd, Carla Maddocks, Rachel Schlein, Priscilla Burnette, Mary Lou Dyer, Sue Witt, Barry Schklair, Paul Nau, Stacy Lamontagne, Kevin Reilley, David Macolini, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Gil Moreno, Andrew Taranko, Carolyn Cheney, Terry Valente, Judy St. Hilaire, Sasha Salzberg, Perry Blass, Sue Murphy, Inga Sullivan, Dee Karnofsky, Kathy Truslow, Len Gulino, Jeff Scott, Tyler Ingalls, Darla Chafin, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. Via telephone: Bonnie Brooks, Hedy Smith.
Cullen Ryan welcomed and thanked the group for coming.  Participants introduced themselves.  Mary Chris Semrow reminded the group there is an opening at E Street.  Cullen noted there would be two featured speakers.   Attorney Jim Houle is the President of the Maine Trust for People with Disabilities.  He founded and oversees the Trust that allows accumulation of resources for your son or daughter.  Jim presented to the Coalition years ago, but the Trust has evolved and expanded since that time.  Annemarie Salzberg has been with the Southern Maine Advisory Council on Transition (SMACT) for 22 years and is now its Chair.  SMACT’s mission is to help parents of children with disabilities transition to life after their schooling is complete.  SMACT and the Coalition are now cross linked and are exploring ways to better combine forces.      
The Maine Trust for People with Disabilities (MTPD)     www.themainetrust.org
Attorney Houle greeted the group with “Bienvenue mes amis!” (Welcome my friends!) and said he would be giving half of his remarks in French (laughter).  As he passed out brochures, he mused, “Where to start?”  Several people raised their hands when asked how many knew about special needs trusts.  Jim understands the issues facing families with children with disabilities because his brother John is developmentally disabled.  Jim and John are two of nine children.  In the 1960’s, their parents, sought out services for John.  Not finding adequate services, they started their own ARC chapter.  It folded, but its successor, the York County Association for Retarded Citizens, now called Creative Works Systems, is thriving (www.creativeworksystems.com).  Jim admired his parents’ vision of children with disabilities still having a full life.  Many parents want to leave something to their child with disabilities.  However, if it’s more than $2,000, the child could lose eligibility for services until the parents “spend down” to the $2,000 threshold (essentially become impoverished).  Jim recognized the problem and the typical expense of going through attorneys to set up and administer special needs trusts.  Ten years ago, he started MTPD to address these issues.  MTPD is a non-profit organization with a volunteer board of professionals with high levels of expertise in relevant fields.  Norway Savings Bank serves as Trustee, and Old Port Pension Administrators is the record-keeper. Federal law allows individuals with disabilities to have a special type of trust that can hold funds to pay for the individual's supplemental needs without disqualifying him or her from essential government benefits, such as Medicaid and SSI.    
There are two types of MTPD trusts. 

MTPD Trust #1: A trust account funded with assets owned by parents or other family members. This type of account cannot be funded with assets owned by the individual with disabilities.  It can be funded right away or set up empty, awaiting future assets.  If the account is not funded, there is no cost once it is set up until it is funded.  There are associated costs when a trust is funded and distributions are made. 
MTPD Trust #2: A trust account funded with assets owned only by the individual with disabilities. This type of account cannot be funded with assets that are owned by family members or any person other than the individual with disabilities. For example, if an individual with disabilities is entitled to receive an inheritance or an insurance settlement, the MTPD Trust #2 can be used to hold such funds. 

Why set up a trust?  It may be to avoid automatically disqualifying an individual for services.  Or, because the funds may be used for things for which MaineCare won’t pay.  Or, because leaving money to other family members for the individual’s care may pose problems, even if there are stipulations regarding the use of the funds.  For example, what if the designated person dies or divorces, has personal or financial difficulties, or develops dementia?  Once given, the money belongs to that designated person, and there are no guarantees the money will be spent as desired.  Going through MTPD is much more reasonable financially than employing private attorneys and trustees.  In addition, MTPD is aware of what trust funds can and cannot be used for; eliminating concerns about the trust not being used appropriately and/or jeopardizing services to the individual.  

Jim noted the handwriting is on the wall; we are clearly heading towards reduced MaineCare benefits.  It is anxiety-provoking to consider the reduced benefits for residential care.  Social service agencies have looked at the cost of ownership and there isn’t enough money to cover expenses.  Substantial promises were made to folks like Jim’s brother John when Pineland was closed, but benefits have been regularly notched down.  Housing may become hard to find.  What happens to the people in existing group houses if they close?  What is the State’s Plan B?  The fear is there will be a lot of displacement and homelessness.  A special needs trust can be used to supplement an individual’s needs, but not for rent.  However, there are ways to use it indirectly towards housing.  New types of housing arrangements and experimental group homes are being created.  Parents may be asked for greater commitments for the care of their child and dependence on voluntary services may increase.  When Jim was growing up, extended families lived under one roof.  With the anticipated erosion of benefits, it appears we may have to rediscover the model of intergenerational living, where everyone takes care of each other.          
Question:  How can a trust pay for housing but not rent?
Response:  Some costs associated with housing, like large capital expenses, can be gifts.  A bank mortgage is an easier legal issue than rent.  There are some differences in State versus Federal interpretations of rules, and new rules are being promulgated each day.  On top of the law there is the lore, and rules are on the books but not always enforced   

Question:  Does anyone have a special needs trust in place? Several hands were raised.  You are at the vanguard.  It can be very confusing.  How has it been for you?  
Response:  My sister tried to bequeath money to my daughter as she has no children.  It is complicated.

Comment:  Often trusts are not funded until death.      
Question:  With a third party trust, does the residue go to the state upon the death of the individual?  
Response:  Thank you for that question Len.  Len is a partner at our law firm.  No, it isn’t subject to claims by the state.  The money would typically go to another child or specified recipient. 

Question:  What happens if a child moves to another state? 
Response:  MTPD can only administer accounts in Maine.  We could help you open an account in another state and transfer the money, or the family can do it on its own.  We will also help a family transfer the money into a different account if they are dissatisfied with MTPD.  Situations may arise where MTPD does not agree with the decision(s) of family members.  There are ways to get out of trusts.   

Question:  Can an individual have 1st and 3rd party trusts?  
Response:  Yes, but you must make sure money is deposited in the right trust so it doesn’t disqualify them for MaineCare.  
Question:  Does the Trust make the disbursements, and what are the mechanics of disbursements? 

Response:  Disbursements may be made on a regular schedule or at the request of the guardian.  For example: parents put $20,000 into a trust, specifying no distributions until their death.  Upon their deaths, the account has grown to $30,000.  MTPD uses actuarial tables to estimate the individual’s life expectancy.  Say it is 30 years;  in the first year, 1/30th of the money ($1,000) would be disbursed.  In subsequent years the amount would be 1/29th, 1/28th, and so on. A one time draw could also be arranged.  However, if the request will benefit someone other than the individual named in the trust, and the amount would leave a large hole in the account, the Board of Trustees will carefully scrutinize the request.  So, if a family member needs $10,000 for a car, the Trustees will evaluate the motive behind the request (is it to drive the individual to appointments or work, or purely for the use of the family member?).  The Board will write a letter to the guardian, conservator, and/or other family members stating what is going on.  If the request is deemed worthy and no one comes forward to voice objections, the disbursement will be made in 30 days.  Situations change, so there has to be some flexibility with the trust.      

Question:  How are the funds invested? 

Response:  Funds are invested as directed by the person(s) who sets up the account.  MTPD puts funds in three money market accounts (conservative, not subject to market swings) and two Vanguard investment accounts (1 total stock, 1 total bonds).  MTPD is not responsible for stock market fluctuations. 
Comment:  MTPD is a 501(c)(3) charitable organization.  We are accepting donations to set up an endowment fund.  It is near zero now, but the hope is that as it grows MTPD will be able to help families with children with disabilities who have little or no assets set up small trusts for worthwhile expenditures.  For some, a few dollars makes a world of difference.  MTPD would also use contributions to pay for out-of-pocket administrative expenses.  

FMI: www.themainetrust.org
Cullen thanked Jim for his informative presentation.  Jim told the group they could contact him with questions at Bernstein, Shur Counselors at Law, at 228-7268, or jhoule@bernsteinshur.com.  Cullen acknowledged Bonnie Brooks who was participating via teleconference and then introduced the second speaker, Annemarie Salzberg, Chair of the Southern Maine Advisory Council on Transition (SMACT).  
Southern Maine Advisory Council on Transition (SMACT)    blogs.portlandschools.org/transition/
Annemarie Salzberg has been working with children with disabilities and their families for over two decades.  She and Cullen recently met to discuss ways in which the Coalition and SMACT dovetail, and how they might effectively work together.  The first step was to include each other on their respective websites.  Around 1990, the State enacted legislation requiring transition planning.  SMACT is different from other groups focused on transition in that it caters to a wide range of people with disabilities.  SMACT meets at the Portland Career Center on the first Friday of the month, from 1:00-3:00PM, October through May.  Members include parents, state agencies, service providers, students and school personnel.  Like the Coalition, SMACT often has speakers, but not always.  Sometimes the time is used to brainstorm about a problem or topic of interest.  Among recent presenters: AIM (housing for young adults with Asperger’s), Crisis Prevention, Strive U, and Brian Scanlon (formerly of DHHS, link to his “Ten Most Important Things” to consider before your child reaches eighteen).  SMACT used to host lots of events, but lost its funding about two years ago and the number of events has decreased.  This year SMACT, in conjunction with PATHS, and the Department of Labor, sponsored a career expo at Portland Arts and Technology High School.  About 200 students participated.  SMACT is continually looking for ways to expand its reach and network with interested parties (Annemarie passed around a sign-up sheet for SMACT).  There are no minutes at the meeting but information presented is scanned onto the website.          
Comment:  It would be great to have it on the Coalition website and in the minutes.    
Comment:  I can vouch for this organization.  It has been very helpful to my family. 
Comment:  I am pleased to hear you are keeping it going.  I encourage parents to connect with you.  The “school people” make it happen.  I always learn something.  It’s very positive. 

Annemarie:  We sometimes have a “muddle”.  Someone brings a situation to the group (presented anonymously) and we have a giant brainstorming session. 
Comment:  I can also vouch for the organization.  Keep working on ways to share information. 
Cullen:  Annemarie and I have been discussing ways in which the Coalition and SMACT can collaborate.  We were thinking of joint meetings.  Do people like this idea?  It sounds like we might need to move the Coalition’s meeting time to accommodate the SMACT meeting time.
Annemarie:   It’s just the timing piece.  SMACT has been meeting at the same time for years.  But the SMACT time is really to accommodate the teacher/school schedule.  
Comment:  At a bare minimum, someone should attend both meetings and act as the liaison to share information. 
Cullen:  We have cross linked our websites.  Maybe we could set a time for combined meetings.  Or at least make it a standing item on the Coalition’s agenda – report from SMACT meeting.    

Cullen thanked Annemarie for presenting to the Coalition on behalf of SMACT.  
DHHS Funding and Section 21/Section 29 Waiting List Update:
Cullen:  It looks like we won’t have a report from either Karen Mason or Ricker Hamilton of DHHS, but is there anyone else from DHHS that might be able to provide this? 

Jeff Scott:  Jeff stood up and introduced himself as the Regional Supervisor of “Aging and Disability Services” (new name of merged departments) at DHHS.  Karen Mason asked him to attend.

Cullen:  Glad to have you with us, thank you for coming.
Comment:  Last month we talked about getting regular numbers for the wait lists.  We haven’t gotten updated data since March.  A regularly updated spreadsheet with all the numbers would be very helpful.  
Cullen:  Ricker said he’d be happy to get the numbers to us.  We’d like the numbers monthly, but bi-weekly if possible. We’ll put the numbers on the Section 21 & 29 page of the Coalition website.  On the same page there is an interactive dialog box where people can ask questions of DHHS directly.  We’re not sure what will happen to this after August 1st when the Office of Advocacy is absorbed by the Disability Rights Center.  Communication is key.         
We have been working with DHHS on implementing ideas from the White Paper and on creating a Section 29 waiver that would function like the Section 21 waiver, but be less comprehensive.  It would be less comprehensive because sometimes a little home support makes all the difference to allow self-sufficiency.  If fewer services were used by one person, more people could be served.  What are the expectations at DHHS about the numbers of people moving off the list? 
Response:  We wish we could eliminate the wait lists.  Right now, we are moving 2 people per week, up to 9 people per month off the wait lists. 

Question:  How does that effect double counting?
Response:  Four new people.  As of My 11th, there were 881 people on the Section 21 and 29 wait lists.  One hundred eight two (182) are double counted.   
Question:  Will case managers know of any changes?

Response:  You’ll have to call your case managers.

Question:  Is there an update on Section 32?  
Response:  I don’t have any information on that. 
Comment (Mary Lou Dyer):  I am meeting with Children’s Behavioral Health Services.  You can email me with specific questions. mldyermacsp@msw.com
Question:  What kind of funding would be needed to get everyone off the wait lists?
Response:  That’s a good question.  It depends on the needs of the clients.  On average, it costs $70,000 a year, but can go as high as $110,000 per year for people on the Priority 1 (high needs) list.
Comment:  I challenge this.  Many people could get away with much less.  I wish we could pick people off the wait list who only need a little help.        
Question:  Any update on the Department of Advocacy Services? 
Response:  Three or four positions were posted for hire by the Disability Rights Center.  There will be fewer advocates than in the past (there were 8 advocates at DHHS).  
Question:  What is the exact date of the transition?   
Response:  Mid-August, might be the 18th.  We’re hoping for a month or two of overlap.  Disability Rights Center would be a good source of information. 
Cullen:  There is great concern about the changes at DHHS.  There is lots of anxiety in our community about the loss of the Office of Advocacy.  The advocates at DHHS were effective at problem solving and getting information to us.

Response:  This move has been talked about for years. 
Cullen:  The more information, the better.

Cullen thanked Jeff for providing the DHHS update.

There was a motion to accept the minutes from the 05.14.2012 meeting, the motion was seconded, and the minutes were accepted.  
Legislature/Federal Funding Report:  

Mary Lou Dyer reports the Appropriations Committee is holding its monthly meeting on Monday.  People can listen in on their computer.  Right now it looks like provider won’t get paid for the last week of June.  It will difficult for service providers to meet payroll and other operating expenses.  The administration doesn’t have a lot of sensitivity about people not getting paid.  But it means 36 million dollars won’t be going into the Maine economy during that last week.  That money will have to be made up next year.  In January, when the supplemental budget comes up, we may have to galvanize again. 

Comment:  It would be wonderful if the White Paper would be adopted. Maybe we wouldn’t have to rob Peter to pay Paul.  

Comment:  It looks like the administration will be doing a one time borrow from next year as a mechanism for saving money.  They borrow against later quarter allotments, and then run out of money and have to pass a supplemental budget. 
Housing Funding Update:  
Cullen:  MaineHousing isn’t putting money into supportive housing unless there are services available.  This has essentially put a stop to supportive housing development, at least for non-profit organizations.  The only potential exception to that would be privately funded developments (presumably with privately funded services).  Paul Bulger is working on a project with Specialized Housing that may involve paying for services, but I don’t have any details.

Question:  Is MaineHousing taking public input in their plans for the future? 
Response:  It never hurts for them to hear from their constituents. 
Comment:  While they may hear, they are probably gun shy about new development because they are getting keys handed back as group homes they funded have been closing. 

Cullen:  The Coalition has effectively put pressure on MaineHousing in the past to put resources into non-homeless supportive housing development.   It would seem to be the best strategy to do this again when there are services available for supportive housing.  The Coalition has been working to get services straightened out and implement the White Paper, opening the door to housing for many people waiting for it.
Section 8 Campaign Update:
Many folks are working to get our delegation to vote to maximize money for Section 8.  Cullen will be in Washington DC next month and will stress the importance of increasing the funding for Section 8 rental subsidies. 
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
The website is being updated regularly with Action Alerts, postings from Coalition members, and helpful links to useful websites.  Please visit the new Section 21/Section 29 page of the website: http://www.maineparentcoalition.org/section_21_and_29_interactive_site.htm  .  This section serves as an informational clearinghouse for the waitlist, and as method for communication between parents about the waiting list or other related questions.  We would like to include some photos on the website.  Does anyone have photos they’d like to share? Suggestions for improvement to the website are welcome.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  
Institute for Civic Leadership (ICL) Update:  
Time was running short, so Cullen asked Susan Violet if she could come back next month to discuss the group’s findings.  He noted that one of ICL’s suggestions was for the Coalition to do a better job of reaching out to parents of younger children.  The Coalition has already started moving forward on some of ICL’s suggestions.
Comment:  We should put them first on the agenda for next month so they won’t get bumped again.
Maine Developmental Services Oversight and Advisory Board:  No report at this meeting.
Continuum of Care:

The subcommittee continues its work with DHHS in trying to implement the DD Continuum of Care.  It had a good meeting with Karen Mason last week. 
Speakers:  Cullen reminded the group we still welcome suggestions for speakers.  Please contact Cullen with suggestions for future speakers/topics.  

Upcoming Events:
Maine Developmental Disabilities Council –“40 Years/40 Pieces” - MDDC celebrates 40 years with a selection of works by artists with disabilities from across the state.  Ongoing exhibition running from June 13 – September 13, 2012, 225 Western Avenue, Augusta. FMI: www.maineddc.org 800-244-3990
If anyone would like an upcoming event posted in the minutes, please contact elizabeth@chomhousing.org  
Next meeting:  July 9, 2012, 12-2PM.   Featured Speaker:  Amy Messer, Legal Director, New Hampshire Disability Rights Center.    
Unless otherwise decided:  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
We know it is often difficult to attend the meetings in person.  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  To call in, dial 1-218-486-1600, wait for the prompt to enter the code 810236#, and you should be automatically connected.  We have found entering the code slowly and deliberately works best.  Please let us know if you have joined via teleconference so we can note your attendance.   
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